University of Maine System Libraries 

Circulation Heads Committee

Friday, November 3, 2006, 10 a.m.

Multi-purpose Room, Memorial Union

University of Maine, Orono

Present: Jonathan Williams (system); Nancy Fletcher (UMPI); Judith Clarke (UMA); Louise Hinkley (MSL); Judith Nottage (UCB); Stephanie Ralph (LEG); Ed Moore (USM-G); Casandra Fitzherbert (USM); Greg Stowe (LAW); Susan Lowe (OCLS); Jerry Lund (UMO); Sofia Birden (UMFK); Barbara Higgins (BPL); Jen Alvino (PPL); Janet Brackett (UMF).
Absent: Jeanne Parker, Marianne Thibodeau (UMM)

1. Nancy called the meeting to order.

a. Janet Brackett agreed to take the minutes.

b. It was proposed that the word “fines” be changed to “items” in section 4(f) of the minutes of the June 21, 2006 meeting.  The change was made and the minutes were accepted.

2. Information items

a. Nancy announced that Karl Beiser was interviewing candidates for the Maine InfoNet opening and was unable to attend.  He (or the new hire) will be invited to a future meeting.  His absence might mean that some agenda items will need to be tabled.

b. Nancy also announced that Marilyn was unable to attend.

c. Sofia reported that the 3M rep (Mark Hughart) did not make it to Fort Kent in July to demo the RFID security system (he had a car accident).  Fort Kent is waiting to make a decision about a security system because of the anticipated costs.  Nancy reported that UMPI is also looking at security systems.  An informal poll was taken and it was determined that most of the libraries used 3M detection systems, but none were using the RFID system.  Janet pointed out that it is possible for NELINET members to get a price break if they purchase through NELINET.

d. Jonathan talked about the upcoming LibQual survey, and said that the directors should have reported to their staffs about this.  Each library will determine its own schedule for administering the survey; all will administer it over a three-week period sometime between February and May.  Larger campuses may administer to a sampling of patrons; smaller institutions will target entire patron base (students, faculty, staff).  This is an important survey that measures user perceptions and expectations; it will allow us to get local data as well as information about a national peer group.  It is hoped that the data provided will be interesting and useful in a variety of ways, including influencing funding and providing information to accrediting organizations.  Susan pointed out that there will be some overlap between approximately 6,000 distance students who use OCLS as well as a campus library.  Susan will write a letter to these students and clarify which survey they should take.

3. Jonathan’s items
a. Jonathan reported on the matter of MaineCat books being sent out without barcodes (from the June meeting).  He believes that this is a work-flow issue at the lending institutions.  He’ll work with Karl to address this, hopefully in a committee of circulation heads for InfoNet libraries.  In the meantime, he suggests using MeLibs as an ad hoc forum for talking about this issue in general, taking care not to broadcast specific problems statewide that might be dealt with on a one-to-one basis.  (When checking in MaineCat requests, the missing barcode will show up at that time.  If not inserted then, they can be added at the time of checkout, in the patron record, using the InnReach tab.)  Jen noted that PPL has discovered that this is often a training issue; perhaps it needs to be addressed by the new InfoNet person when s/he is hired.  (As an aside, several libraries indicated that they wanted the InnReach tab added.)
b. MilCirc sounds:  Jonathan has investigated this and discovered that it can be customized.  Each individual log-in can add sounds for specific circulation functions.  All computers at the same library would have the same sounds, and would have to have speakers.  This is a manager-controlled function; if you want sounds, send Jonathan the sound files and let him know which function each should be associated with.  Jen reported that PPL uses sounds; she suggested limiting the number of functions with sounds associated to avoid being overwhelmed with noise.
c.  
MaineCat overdue procedures:  it was decided to table this until Karl could meet with us.  The usual billing discussion followed, and Jonathan reported that the Minerva libraries have a formal “settle-up” process, which he will ask Karl to share with him.  (UPDATE:  Louise reported that The Minerva "settle-up" procedure is outlined at 

http://www.maine.gov/infonet/minerva/request/settleup.htm    We could all look this over and see if it's anything we could revise to use among Ursus libraries…)  Past proposals by the UMS circulation heads for swapping replacement charges have been vetoed by the directors’ group . . . several people reported that manual bills are hard to track, and we shouldn’t have to create these bills manually . . . It was also noted that notices to students often arrive as “spam” or “junk,” particularly if the students are forwarding mail addressed to university accounts to outside e-mail accounts.  It was suggested that students who say they haven’t received notices should be informed that this happens and that they should check their “spam” folders.  Jonathan mentioned that the directors are discussing alternatives to manual billing and swapping of replacement charges.  It was hoped that PeopleSoft would provide a solution, but not all libraries use it (MSL, BPL, LEG).  Innovative doesn’t make a product that will solve this problem.   The agency software has allowed us to treat libraries as individual units rather than grouping us (e.g. all URSUS libraries treated as one), but has not provided a means for libraries to generate notices and bills on an individual basis.  Jonathan will look at the history of the agency software discussions to see exactly what the expectations were, and if they’re being met.

d. Holds on checked out items: discussion postponed until later in the meeting.
e. “Too long” InnReach reports must be run in Telnet, not in MilCirc.
f. Fixing overdue call #s – Sofia asked that that item be removed from the agenda.

g. Canceling holds, new message:  Jonathan created a new holds cancellation message entitled “invalid hold.”  Nancy also suggested a new message telling the patron that electronic access is available.  This would be useful for the many government documents that get requested in spite of being available online.  Simply changing the status of the item from “available” to “online” in the OPAC isn’t a viable option because some of these records refer to print versions as well as electronic versions.

Greg noted that many Law School books are “not holdable.”  Jonathan offered to change that – all he needs is a list of which items should remain “not holdable.”

Old Business

4. Docutek Ereserves training.  Susan reported that Docutek has been acquired by another vendor, and the new representative serving Maine actually lives in California, so getting in-person training is unlikely.  Susan provided information about online training options.

Nancy asked if Ereserves duplicates Blackboard.  Susan explained that OCLS links directly to Ereserves through Blackboard and bypasses the URSUS access.  Janet indicated that UMF prefers to use URSUS for access to all reserves, partly because some courses have hard-copy as well as electronic reserves (and it’s easier for students to get to both through the same interface) and partly to keep the library in the loop for course reserves.  Susan mentioned that she has added a permanent library tab to all Blackboard pages system-wide; the tab links to a page with access to each individual library as well as to OCLS.  Ed reported that Gorham is using Ereserves extensively.  There are a couple of staff people there and in Portland who are really good at managing the Ereserves.  Sofia mentioned that archived articles are difficult to find once they’ve been removed from a course.  Ed offered to look into that and get back to her.  Susan reported that distance students often find persistent links to be a problem because of the number of different log-ins required to get to them (Blackboard, Docutek, and database authentications).
5. It was reported that cancellation notices for the Maine State Library are sometimes printing at UMA.  Jonathan suggested that patrons might be requesting pickup at UMA by mistake (when they see “Augusta” on the list, they automatically select that instead of scrolling to MSL).  He’ll look into clarifying that.

It is unclear whether cancellation notices for MaineCat items are being e-mailed.  Jonathan reported that he received one from Bowdoin.  Other discussion included concerns about cancellation notices including only the date they were printed, not the date the item was requested or cancelled.  It seems that generation of pickup notices for URSUS and MaineCat is inconsistent; MaineCat pickup notices are being generated (e-mailed or printed), and URSUS notices (usually) are not.  This may be a loan rule issue; Janet will share data she has gathered with Jonathan.

6. Claims returned:  several issues from the June meeting were discussed.  Some of the directors are okay with an ad hoc “swapping” arrangement for replacement charge, but a formal process was not forthcoming.  Jonathan suggested looking at the Minerva “settle-up” process and craft a proposal of our own based on that.  Stephanie summarized the financial responsibilities that go along with ILL. 

Susan explained that the delivery service is causing a lot of problems by failing to deliver books, delivering them to the wrong locations, or losing them in the distribution center.  The person we originally worked with, Dave Libby, left the company and his replacement was not nearly as competent or responsive.  The delivery service has been purchased by another company, and Dave Libby is back.  He has expressed concern about the inconsistency of the service and has scheduled a meeting with Joyce Rumery.  We should keep a log of CD & L issues.  It is clear that all of the drivers, who are independent contractors, do things differently.  The directors are reluctant to make policies regarding replacement charges until the delivery issues are straightened out.  In the meantime, we should prepare talking points for the directors to address at a future meeting.  They know the politics of the situation; we know the day-to-day details.

7. E-mail notification:  Barbara asked if e-mail notification for URSUS pickups is possible, and Jonathan indicated that it is.  He will set this up. 

8. Reinstating fines:  Barbara asked about the option to reinstate fines that is new in the 2006 upgrade.  (This would be used if a patron’s check bounced.)  Jonathan indicated that he can turn on this function and staff who are authorized for function 314 will be able to do this.  We should let Jonathan know who needs authorization to do this.
9. Adding fields to notices:  Greg asked about adding fields to the list of notices to be printed.  He would like to see the item location and copy number displayed in the list that is generated in MilCirc so he can check the stacks before sending the notices.  It was also noted that the call numbers that appear in this list are not always correct, although the call numbers in the actual notices are.  Jonathan explained that if the list is printed before the notices are sent (which is what we want to do), the call numbers come from the first item attached to the bib record; if the list is printed after the notices are sent, the call numbers come from the item record for the specific item that the patron has checked out.  Jonathan has a call in to III about this requesting that the accurate call number appear in the list printed before the notices are sent.  (III has classified this as a “non-bug” issue.)  Jonathan also said he would see about including the item location and copy number in the list.
10. On the fly records

a. Not suppressed: Greg indicated that suppressing on the fly records make it difficult to find their items (specifically journals) that are checked out.  They don’t show up in the OPAC, so the status isn’t evident to patrons and they wonder why they can’t find particular issues.  Jonathan indicated that they can elect not to suppress these if they choose.

b. Greg reported that he’s had difficulty with some on-the-fly records not showing up correctly as checked in (or checked out).  Jonathan said that this is a bug that has been identified by III and they have developed a patch for it.  He requested it but hasn’t yet received it, and will follow up.
11. Program to link patron barcodes prior to load:  Casandra talked about how well this worked at USM last semester.  She obtained the necessary files from Marilyn, and the ID card office at USM added the barcode numbers and sent the files back to the system office.  There was problem with duplicate records, but it wasn’t insurmountable.  Danny Hughes has been working with USM and UMA to streamline this process; UMM is also interested.  Jonathan will talk to Tim Pellet about how best to do this, and Casandra will put him in touch with Danny Hughes and Benny Vienhoff to see what needs to happen to make this work for those libraries who are interested.

12. Swapping fines clarification:  fines older than 5 years can be waived, but we only waive fines from our own patron records.  Unfortunately, it’s easier to run lists of patrons who owe us money than a list of our patrons who owe other libraries money.  Someone asked why we’re concerned about clearing these old fines, and the consensus was that they eat up a lot of staff time and come up year after year.

Janet proposed abolishing overdue fines altogether (but maintaining replacement charges, of course).  No one was sure about what was actually done with the fine money that was collected and deposited in the system account . . . The overdue fine issue takes up a lot of time in a number of ways, from collecting the money to arranging to have them waived to discussing them repeatedly at circ head and directors’ meetings.  It was decided that we would approach our directors with this proposal and ask that they discuss it at a directors’ meeting.  Nancy will send an e-mail reminder in a couple of weeks.
There was talk of setting up an ad hoc committee to come up with recommendations for the directors on this matter.

13. UMS classes – unaffiliated instructors.  Ed asked if it was appropriate to give an unaffiliated USM instructor a faculty card that would provide borrowing privileges as well as database access.  The consensus was that this is entirely appropriate.  Orono uses a “visiting faculty” patron type and treats these patrons as faculty for the duration of their class.

14. URSUS books ordered through MaineCat: Sofia and Nancy reported on issues with URSUS books arriving as MaineCat requests, with a virtual barcode for the item in addition to the regular barcode.  In some cases, this is a real problem at check-out; other times, it is easy to select one barcode and use that.  It was recommended that these requests should be treated as MaineCat requests, since that’s the way they have been processed by the lending library.  If we have issues with double barcode situations where the virtual barcode doesn’t convert to the regular barcode when the book is checked in, collect data and let Jonathan know before we check the book out or “fix” the problem.  He often can’t tell what the problem was if we proceed with checking out the item.  (UPDATE: Louise reported the following:  It seems likely that the problem with the double barcodes (Ursus patrons getting Ursus books via MaineCat) happens when the book is checked out in the Telnet version of Ursus.  Apparently the software that converts the request is only in Millennium!  So, as of today, MSL is switching over to Millennium for Inn-Reach check-outs!  I don't know if there are till other libraries using Telnet......  Thanks for looking into this, Jonathan!)

There was discussion about how and why patrons are using MaineCat to request books that are available from URSUS libraries.  In all likelihood, they might have started a search in URSUS and gone to MaineCat to find something that wasn’t available; once in MaineCat, they stay there.  Another issue that has come up is that items that are not requestable thru URSUS are being requested thru MaineCat and the patron is not being told that the item is not requestable.  Jonathan explained that the loan rules governing MaineCat requests are set up on an InnReach server that he doesn’t have access to.  The new InnReach person will have to be involved in looking into this problem.  The cataloging standards committee is also concerned about this and is looking into it.
Other business
Holds on checked out items:  the directors decided that it’s important to enable patrons to place bib level holds on items that are checked out.  It can be set up in several ways, and many issues of concern can be addressed through the system.  The change is proposed for the winter break.  

Most circ staff, particularly from the academic libraries, are vehemently opposed to this because of the limits it places on students who might need materials for research.  Held items are not renewable and are subject to recall.  Academic users often need to renew items, and at many campuses are not accustomed to having their items subject to recall.

There was no limit discussed on the number of bib level holds that can be placed on one bib record.  
These holds can be placed without recall, but that still doesn’t help the academic patron who wants to renew.  It also has the potential to mislead the patron into thinking that a copy of the book will be available on the due date (academic patrons might opt to keep the book even if they can’t renew)  . . . it might be quicker for some patrons to just request a copy through MaineCat.  There were questions about how we would keep track of where a book was to go when it was returned . . . would a paging slip be generated when the first copy of a held title is returned?

It was decided that we need to go back to the library directors and tell them about these issues.  Although this would be a good move for the public libraries, it really doesn’t work as well for the academic libraries.

Jonathan will send each of us a copy of our library’s loan rules to look at and review.

There was brief discussion of resuming the meet-me calls that we used to have.  Some indicated that it is a good way to stay on top of issues.  Nancy keeps a log of questions that come to her and/or to the circ heads list.  January or February was suggested as a good time for a meet-me call.

Meeting adjourned at 2:45.

Respectfully submitted,

Janet Brackett
